
RCW 70A.15.4030  Transportation demand management—Growth and 
transportation efficiency centers.  (1) A county, city, or town may, 
as part of its commute trip reduction plan, designate existing 
activity centers listed in its comprehensive plan or new activity 
centers as growth and transportation efficiency centers and establish 
a transportation demand management program in the designated area.

(a) The transportation demand management program for the growth 
and transportation efficiency center shall be developed in 
consultation with local transit agencies, the applicable regional 
transportation planning organization, major employers, and other 
interested parties.

(b) In order to be eligible for state funding provided for the 
purposes of this section, designated growth and transportation 
efficiency centers shall be certified by the applicable regional 
transportation organization to: (i) Meet the minimum land use and 
transportation criteria established in collaboration among local 
jurisdictions, transit agencies, the regional transportation planning 
organization, and other interested parties as part of the regional 
commute trip reduction plan; and (ii) have established a 
transportation demand management program that includes the elements 
identified in (c) of this subsection and is consistent with the rules 
established by the department of transportation in RCW 70A.15.4060(2). 
If a designated growth and transportation efficiency center is denied 
certification, the local jurisdiction may appeal the decision to the 
commute trip reduction board.

(c) Transportation demand management programs for growth and 
transportation efficiency centers shall include, but are not limited 
to: (i) Goals for reductions in the proportion of single-occupant 
vehicle trips that are more aggressive than the state program goal 
established by the commute trip reduction board; (ii) a sustainable 
financial plan demonstrating how the program can be implemented to 
meet state and regional trip reduction goals, indicating resources 
from public and private sources that are reasonably expected to be 
made available to carry out the plan, and recommending any innovative 
financing techniques consistent with chapter 47.29 RCW, including 
public/private partnerships, to finance needed facilities, services, 
and programs; (iii) a proposed organizational structure for 
implementing the program; (iv) a proposal to measure performance 
toward the goal and implementation progress; and (v) an evaluation to 
which local land use and transportation policies apply, including 
parking policies and ordinances, to determine the extent that they 
complement and support the trip reduction investments of major 
employers. Each of these program elements shall be consistent with the 
rules established under RCW 70A.15.4060.

(d) A designated growth and transportation efficiency center 
shall be consistent with the land use and transportation elements of 
the local comprehensive plan.

(e) Transit agencies, local governments, and regional 
transportation planning organizations shall identify certified growth 
and transportation efficiency centers as priority areas for new 
service and facility investments in their respective investment plans.

(2) A county, city, or town that has established a growth and 
transportation efficiency center program shall support vehicle trip 
reduction activities in the designated area. The implementing 
jurisdiction shall adopt policies, ordinances, and funding strategies 
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that will lead to attainment of program goals in those areas.  [2020 c 
20 § 1126; 2006 c 329 § 4. Formerly RCW 70.94.528.]
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